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Welcome to the autumn edition of the OSCB. Please share this as 

widely as possible across your organisation. It provides you with links 

to some recently updated resources: 
 

 Procedures manual which tells you ‘what to do if… / when…’  

 Training website which enables easier sight and booking of 

courses  

 Neglect practitioner portal, which has guidance and resources 

for identifying and working with families where neglect is an 

issue 

 

We have just finished summing up the impact of work in 2016/17. The annual 

report and its executive summary assess service quality and effectiveness of services to 

safeguard children and young people in Oxfordshire.   Please take a look at these reports. 

 

You will see that there is much to celebrate in terms of improvement and achievement: the 

service redesign of early help in the context of reduced budgets, the continued drive against 

child sexual exploitation, the progress made by mental health services to reduce waiting 

times for children and the work to support LGBT issues. It is encouraging to see a new 

group, “VOXY” representing the voices of young people in Oxfordshire. 

 

A key piece of new legislation will impact on our work next year.  The Children & Social 

Work Act became law in April 2017 and starts the process of implementing 

recommendations that were made by Alan Wood in his review of LSCBs published last 

year. As well as setting our frameworks for future local safeguarding arrangements the act 

also includes proposals for local and national practice learning reviews to replace SCRs and 

reform of CDOP arrangements.  

 

From an LSCB perspective there will be no immediate impact from the legislation. The 

expectation is that local plans will be drawn up by summer of next year for implementation 

the following year. 

 

In Oxfordshire there has been little appetite for major change and a strong belief that we 

must retain an inclusive Board which enables all partners to have a voice in our overall 

safeguarding arrangements and direction of travel.  However we will need to agree our 

future arrangements within the next year. 

 

I would like to take this opportunity to thank staff from across our partnerships for their 

motivation, enthusiasm and continued contribution to keeping the children and young 

people of Oxfordshire safe. 

 

 

Welcome Message  
from Paul Burnett, Chair, Oxfordshire Safeguarding Children 

Board 

http://oxfordshirescb.proceduresonline.com/
http://www.oscb.org.uk/booking-training/
http://www.oscb.org.uk/themes-tools/neglect/neglect-toolkit-home-page/
http://www.oscb.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/Annual-Report-2016-2017-190917.pdf
http://www.oscb.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/Annual-Report-2016-2017-190917.pdf
http://www.oscb.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/OSCB-Annual-Report-Executive-2016-17-Summary.pdf
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The OSCB partners have met in September. One of these meetings was held jointly with 

the Board that oversees safeguarding work for adults. They dealt with a number of ongoing 

issues such as getting assurance: 
 

 That mental health services are easy to access to young people and that they do not 

have to wait longer than necessary for an appointment 

 That new services are commissioned to support women and children affected by 

domestic abuse and that training is set up to help professionals deal with this issue  

 That there is enough support in place for young people who are becoming young adults 

and do not necessarily meet the criteria for adult services that that they did as a child 

 That housing providers are better tied in to the local safeguarding network and that 

other services are clear on their role in keeping children safe  
 

They have escalated a number of safeguarding issues for more attention: 

 The concerns that low standards (highlighted by inspectors) were leading to children not 

being adequately safeguarded and protected when in Secure Training Centres and 

Youth Offender Institutes, The Independent Chair has written to request action plans 

from the LSCBs, Youth Justice Board, HMIP and institutions in question to challenge 

what measures are in place. 

 Concerns from health colleagues regarding the recent increase in number of children in 

hospital beds who could not be discharged as there were a lack of suitable placements 

for them.  Many of these children have additional complex needs alongside risky 

behaviours. The group agreed to escalate this concern across the partnership 

geography e.g. to the DCS, local MPs, the Children’s Trust and the Health and 

Wellbeing Board. 

 Following the Grenfell Town fire, concerns were raised as to what assurances are in 

place locally to ensure that fire resistant material is used in buildings.  Assurance has 

been received on current actions. 

 The increase of young people in care is having an adverse effect on the county’s vision 

to keep ‘its riskiest children closest to home’. There are not enough appropriate local 

placements for some of the most vulnerable children. 

 Lower achievement of children with SEN and other vulnerable groups continues to be a 

concern.  The OSCB needs to establish what work with schools is necessary to manage 

the safeguarding risks attached to this e.g. children not in full-time education, children 

who cannot get a place at a special school.  The independent chair is going to hold a 

second meeting with school leaders and work with the Director for Children’s Services 

to address these issues. 
 

The OSCB has launched a number of new online facilities: 

 The neglect practitioner portal for online resources, which has guidance and resources 

for identifying and working with families where neglect is an issue 

 The procedures manual which tells you ‘what to do if… / when… 

 The training website  which enables easier sight of all courses and 

easy online booking 

Board News 

http://www.oscb.org.uk/themes-tools/neglect/neglect-toolkit-home-page/
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All professionals who need to undertake training via the OSCB need to register as a new 

user with a personal email address or personal work email address and not the generic 

email address for your workplace. e.g. janebrown@nursery.co.uk or 

janebrown@email.com  and not admin@nursery.co.uk 

Information required for New OSCB Training / Booking System: 

 Line manager details: On registration, you will be required to add your line manager 

email address. This is for the following reason; 

Payment: In the event of non-attendance, your line manager will be contacted to make 

payment arrangements for the £50 non-attendance fee 
 

 Childminders: Please add your details under the request for Line Manager email address 

 Foster Carers: Please enter your Supervising Social Worker’s details for Line Manager 

email address 

Cancellations: 

 As demand for OSCB courses are high and courses quickly become fully booked, early 

cancellation is important in order that the place may be offered to another delegate 

 You are able to cancel your own place 6 working days before the course by logging into 

the OSCB training / booking system 

 You will not be able to cancel your place with less than 6 days and you will be charged 

£50. 

 If you wish to cancel your place less than 6 days before the date of the course you must 

email the OSCB team on:  oscb.training@oxfordshire.gov.uk 

OSCB Training 
New Booking System 

http://phew.org.uk/
mailto:janebrown@nursery.co.uk
mailto:janebrown@email.com
mailto:admin@nursery.co.uk
mailto:oscb.training@oxfordshire.gov.uk
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The OSCB have introduced 2 online courses via the new system which includes localised 

information. The two e-Learning courses are; 

 

An introdution to Safeguarding (level 1):  

This e-learning course will introduce you to the general 

principles of safeguarding children and young people. It will 

consider what abuse and neglect is and what it might look 

like. This course will help you understand what you do when 

you are worried about a child or young person and will 

include good practice principles in the event that a child 

discloses harm that they are suffering. 

 

This course should take approximately 60 minutes to 

complete. 

 

Awareness of Child Abuse and Neglect (level 2): 

This e-learning course is aimed at any individual who works 

with children, young people and/or their families for long 

periods of time during the course of their work. It will give 

you a basic awareness of child abuse and neglect. It is at an 

equivalent le vel  to the Oxfordshire Safeguarding Children 

Board's generalist course  which is run as a face-to-face 

multi agency event. 

However, anyone  working with children and their families for 3 hours a month  or more 

should attend the face -to-face course . The aim  of this e-learning course is for 

induction purposes , in cases where there is a delay before attending the face to face 

multi-agency course or for those people who have completed the 'Introduction to 

Safeguarding' course and wish to extend their knowledge. 

This course should take approximately 90 to 120 minutes to complete. You donôt have to 

complete it all in one sitting; you are able to leave at any point and come back to it later. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

OSCB Training 
Online e-Learning Courses 
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The event will focus on the 10 multi-agency learning points from Oxfordshire’s 

most recent case reviews. These include: 
 

 

The role of the fathers in the family system 
together with communication with and 
involvement of fathers and male carers; 

The need for curiosity about family history, 
relationships and current circumstances that 
moves beyond reliance on self-reported 
information; 
 

More challenges are faced by professionals 
working with vulnerable families where neglect 
is an embedded issue; 

 

The impact of the parent’s mental health 
problems on the safety and wellbeing of 
children; 

 

Understanding of substance misuse and 
interventions, the changing levels of risk, and 
the impact on the child; 

 

Identifying the increased safeguarding risks for 
children with learning disabilities and Special 
Educational Needs; 

 

Identification of physical abuse and following 
safeguarding processes thoroughly; 

 

Normalising and misinterpreting behaviour - 
linked to Special Educational Needs; 

 

Multi-agency work must be well co-ordinated in 
order to share planning and to better 
understand what is happening to the child. 
Effective risk management requires systematic 
planning across the multi-agency partnership; 

 

The capacity of adolescents to protect 
themselves can be overestimated and a 
tendency to view teenagers as adults rather 
than children can mean that proactive steps to 
protect them are not always taken. 

 

 

The event will explain how and why we do case reviews and talk you through 
recent pieces of review work 

 

 

Story of Child Q Story of Child A and Child B 
 

The day will be chaired by Lara Patel, Deputy Director for Safeguarding at the County 
Council. Presenters are from Thames Valley Police, Oxford Health NHS FT, Oxford 
University Hospitals NHS FT, local schools as well as the County Council. 
 

 

 

 

If you would like to book onto the learning event you will need to book a place 
via the OSCB’s new online training system: http://training.oscb.org.uk/ 

 

The event will be listed under: 

Learning Event: Learning from Case  

Reviews in Oxfordshire 

 

OSCB Learning Event 
Learning from Case Reviews in Oxfordshire  

 

Date: Thursday 19th October 2017 

Time: 09:00 - 12:45 (Registration from 9am) 

Venue: The Kings Centre, Osney Mead, Oxford, OX2 0ES 

 

http://training.oscb.org.uk/
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The OSCB will be holding a conference on 7
th
 March 2018.  

The topic of the event will be around ‘Neglect’  

 

Further details will be communicated in the next couple of months. 

Please save this date in your calandar. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

OSCB Conference  
2018  

 

http://www.google.co.uk/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0ahUKEwjf3IWmm8jWAhUDnBoKHTE1BmQQjRwIBw&url=http://clipartix.com/save-the-date-clipart-image-42679/&psig=AFQjCNGCyaBXz_PpqD_yKvA-aJlYENIWsA&ust=1506699530758486
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The Children & Social Work Act Update  
We have been briefed that the new Working Together will be shared for consultation in 

November 2017. Local plans are expected to be prepared for April 2018, and that 2018/19 

will be required to secure local agreements, clarify details and set up new arrangements. 

The date by which all new arrangements should be in place is proposed to be no later than 

September 2019.  
 

We will keep you abreast of further information - keep checking. 

 

“LSCBs must continue to undertake their statutory functions, as they are legally 

required to do, until the new safeguarding partner and child death review 

arrangements are in place.  

 

In the meantime, local areas are advised to begin thinking about what the new legislation 

will mean for them. It is particularly important that the future safeguarding partners and child 

death partners in each area begin to think through how the new arrangements might 

operate in practice, considering what is working well in the area, and what could be 

improved.”  

 

‘How Safe are our Children’ NSPCC 2017  

The NSPCC’s latest report  provides “the most robust and up-to-date child 

protection data that exists across the 4 nations in the UK for 2017. The 

report sets out 20 different indicators. Each indicator looks at the question of 'how safe are 

our children?' from a different perspective. They also include historic data, to help track 

progress over time.”  

 

Key findings 

This year's report explains what the available data tells us about the current child protection 

landscape. It also highlights our call for a new UK-wide prevalence survey to give the 

clearest possible picture of the extent of child abuse and neglect. 

 In recent years there has been an increase in emotional abuse as a reason for children 

being on a child protection plan or register in England and Wales, and increasing 

numbers of contacts to the NSPCC helpline about the issue. 

 There has been an increase in public reporting of child abuse. In 2016/17 the NSPCC 

helpline responded to its highest ever number of contacts. 

 There have also been increases in police-recorded child sexual offences and indecent 

image offences across the UK and increases in child cruelty and neglect offences in all 

UK nations except Scotland. 

 The last decade has also seen increased numbers of children on child protection plans 

and registers and increased numbers of looked after children in the UK. 

 But, without a new survey of child maltreatment prevalence we lack a clear picture of 

the extent of child abuse and neglect today. That’s why we are calling on the UK 

Government to commission a new UK-wide study. 

National Policy News 

https://www.nspcc.org.uk/services-and-resources/research-and-resources/2017/how-safe-are-our-children-2017
https://www.nspcc.org.uk/services-and-resources/research-and-resources/2017/how-safe-are-our-children-2017
https://www.nspcc.org.uk/services-and-resources/research-and-resources/2017/how-safe-are-our-children-2017
https://www.nspcc.org.uk/preventing-abuse/child-abuse-and-neglect/emotional-abuse/
https://www.nspcc.org.uk/services-and-resources/nspcc-helpline/
https://www.nspcc.org.uk/preventing-abuse/child-abuse-and-neglect/
https://www.nspcc.org.uk/preventing-abuse/child-protection-system/children-in-care/
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Troubled Teens: A study of the links between parenting and adolescent neglect - The 

Children’s Society  

Commissioned by Luton LSCB to support the development of their strategy on 

neglect and Informed by young people themselves, this report lifts the lid on 

the significant scale of teenage neglect. Teenagers describe experiences with 

parents or carers who failed to monitor their activities outside of the home, 

make sure they got adequate healthcare or took little interest in their 

education. Materials include a useful Policy and Practice briefing.  

 

Public Health England CSE report highlights ‘critical role’ PSHE can play in 

prevention  

A new report from Public Health England on child sexual 

exploitation (CSE) summarises the emerging evidence on CSE and 

PSHE, and provides practice examples to support frameworks for 

prevention and intervention- LSCBs should ensure this is taken into 

account in health and education plans.  

 

Home Education  

The issue of Home Education, and the connected challenge of those out of school or 

attending unregulated (or illegal) provision, which has been raised through the OSCB and 

partner agencies as a safeguarding risk, is now being picked up by parliament and by 

inspection. The new Chief Inspector, Amanda Spielman, recently made the following 

comments at a national conference: 

  
ñWhether in alternative provision, being tutored at home, or being taught in some of the 

small non-association independent faith schools that we are increasingly concerned about, 

the education and welfare of these children is our collective responsibility. And the related 

problem of children being put at risk in illegal unregistered schools is also something I 

intend to tackle with the same zeal and passion as my predecessor. These are evolving 

challenges that require creative and joined-up solutions.ò  

 
There is currently a bill before the House of Lords introduced by Lord Soley to create a duty 

for local authorities to monitor home education. We will see whether this progresses.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 

https://www.childrenssociety.org.uk/sites/default/files/troubled-teens-policy-and-practice-briefing.pdf
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/child-sexual-exploitation-prevention-and-intervention
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Public Health England have published a series of three reports based on thematic analysis of 

Health Behaviour of School-aged Children (HBSC) survey of 5335 young people aged 11-15 

years in 2014. The reports cover self-harm, wellbeing of adolescent girls and cyberbullying.  
 

The headline findings for each report are outlined below: 

 

Intentional Self-Harm in Adolescents  

 22% of 15 year olds surveyed had self-harmed 

 Experience of self-harm in adolescent female to male ratio is 3:1  

 Rates of self-harm have continued to increase over the past decade 

 Incidence of self-harm is associated with households of lower socio-economic status 

 Positive family communication, perceptions of school environment and local 

neighbourhoods were protective factors against self-harm 

 

Wellbeing of Adolescent Girls  

 Girls scored lower for life satisfaction vs boys, with this difference increasing by age 

 Girls were less likely to participate in protective health factors than boys. These included 

eating breakfast and participating in regular physical activity 

 Girls were more likely than boys to say that they were too fat 

 Girls found communication with their parents more difficult than boys the same age 

 Nearly 20% of girls said they felt lonely within the last week compared to only 7% of boys 

the same age 

 

Cyberbullying  

 17.5% of those surveyed reported being cyberbullied in the two months prior to being 

interviewed 

 Girls were twice more likely than girls to report being cyberbullied 

 Young people from more affluent families were more likely to report being cyberbullied 

 Positive communication with family was a protective factor against cyberbullying  

 Positive perceptions of the school environment were associated with lower levels of 

cyberbullying.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Public Health England thematic analysis of 
Health Behaviour of School aged children 

 

https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/621068/Health_behaviour_in_school_age_children_self-harm.pdf
https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/621069/Health_behaviour_in_school_age_children_wellbeing_of_adolescent_girls.pdf
https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/621070/Health_behaviour_in_school_age_children_cyberbullying.pdf
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Improving the Effectiveness of the Child Protection System published 

by the Local Government Association (LGA) and the Early Intervention 

Foundation (EIF) 

This overview report was produced as part of a wider project on improving 

outcomes within the child protection system, commissioned by the (EIF) in 

collaboration with the LGA and supported by the NSPCC, Research in 

Practice and the University of Oxford. The project had five strands which are 

published as separate research papers on:  

 

1. Improving the Effectiveness of the Child Protection System - a review of literature;  

2. Child Protection - a review of the literature on current systems and practice;  

3. The use of research evidence regarding ‘what works’ in local authority child protection  

systems and practice: An analysis of five local authorities;  

4. Trends in Child Protection: England - using trend data on 22 indicators;  

5. An analysis of international trend data on child protection indicators.  

 

The overview report and the five research papers can be accessed via the EIF website   

 

 

‘Unprotected’ – how the normalisation of underage sex is exposing children and 

young people to the risk of sexual exploitation 

The Family Education Trust has published a report by Norman Wells which draws on 

seven serious case reviews and one independent inquiry in to child sexual exploitation, the 

report demonstrates how public policy and professional protocols in relation to underage 

sex are exposing children and young people to the risk of exploitation and abuse.  

 

The Oxfordshire SCR is covered in the 

report. www.familyeducationtrust.org.uk 
 

Email:info@familyeducationtrust.org.uk 

Tel: 01784 242340 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://www.eif.org.uk/publication/improving-the-effectiveness-of-the-child-protection-system-overview/
http://www.familyeducationtrust.org.uk/
mailto:info@familyeducationtrust.org.uk
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New Oxfordshire Website for Everything 
LGBT+ 
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Gender, Emotional well-being and Mental Health 

The National Children’s Bureau (NCB) has published a report looking at 

young people’s views on gender, emotional well-being and mental 

health. Findings from a survey of more than 100 young people aged 

between 12 and 24 include: young people are very aware of expectations on boys and men to 

be strong and not show emotion; some girls and young women described feeling that, when they 

try to share difficulties with adults, they are seen as hormonal and over-emotional; transexual 

young people reported that gender stereotypes affected how they coped with difficulties: 

specifically, decisions about exercise, diet and relaxation.  
 

Source: NCB  Date: 29 August 2017 

Further information: Just getting on: young people’s views on gender, emotional well-being and mental health  
 

 

Cyberbullying 

YoungMinds and The Children’s Society have released findings 

from an online survey of children and young people aged 11-25 looking at their views and 

experiences of using social media and cyberbullying. The survey of 1,089 children and young 

people found that: 14% of respondents said they had experienced online bullying in the last 

month; and 83% think that social media companies should do more to tackle cyberbullying on 

their platforms. Findings from the survey will feed in to a joint inquiry looking at the impact of 

cyberbullying on young people’s mental health, being led by MP Alex Chalk. 
 

Source: Young Minds  Date: 05 September 2017 

Further information: Inquiry into the impact of cyberbullying on social media on children and young peoples 

mental health: summary of findings (PDF)  
 

 

Involving dads in social work practice 

The NSPCC’s Impact and evidence series features a blog by Karen 

Bateson, Development and Impact Manager, who explains the importance of engaging fathers in 

social work practice. Tips include: make sure you know dad’s name and how to contact him; if 

dad is absent, ask about him; be inclusive of all parents including fathers and same sex parents. 
 

Source: NSPCC  Date: 25 September 2017 
 

 

Access and waiting times in children and young people’s mental 
health services 
 

The Education Policy Institute (EPI) has published a report about 

access to specialist mental health treatment for children and young 

people in England. Findings from a freedom of information request include: 26% of children 

referred to specialist mental health services were not accepted into those services in 2016-17; 

the average waiting time for assessment has dropped from 39 days in 2015-16 to 33 days in 

2016-17. 
 

Source: EPI  Date: 15 September 2017 

Further information: Access and waiting times in children and young people’s mental health services  
 

Useful Information / Updates 

https://www.ncb.org.uk/resources-publications/resources/just-getting-young-peoples-views-gender-emotional-well-being-and
https://www.ncb.org.uk/sites/default/files/field/attachment/NCB%20-%20Just%20getting%20on%20-%20YP%27s%20views%20on%20gender%20%2B%20mental%20health%20-%20Aug%202017_0.pdf
https://youngminds.org.uk/resources/policy/cyberbullying-inquiry/
https://youngminds.org.uk/media/1602/cyberbullying-and-mental-health-inquiry-summary-of-survey-findings.pdf
https://youngminds.org.uk/media/1602/cyberbullying-and-mental-health-inquiry-summary-of-survey-findings.pdf
https://www.nspcc.org.uk/services-and-resources/impact-evidence-evaluation-child-protection/impact-and-evidence-insights/involving-dads-in-social-work-practice
https://epi.org.uk/report/mental-health-access-waiting-times/
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Transformation of childhoods in a digital world 

Barnardo’s has published a paper comparing the challenges and 

opportunities facing children from today’s rapidly evolving technological 

world with the experiences of teenagers in previous decades. Findings 

from a YouGov survey of more than 2,300 young people currently aged 13-15 and adults aged 

18 and over include: 54% of those currently aged 13-15 read books while 79% of adults said 

they read when they were young teenagers; 53% of the 13 year-olds have dumped a boyfriend 

or girlfriend by Whatsapp, Twitter, Snapchat or Facebook; 25% of the 13-15-year-olds said they 

had communicated with a stranger on social media. 
 

Source: Barnardo’s  Date: 19 September 2017 

Further information: Childhoods in a digital world (PDF) 
 

Children living with Domestic Abuse 

Ofsted has published a report looking at the extent to which children’s social 

care, health professionals, the police and probation officers are effective in 

safeguarding children who live with domestic abuse. Findings from joint 

targeted area inspections (JTAIs) carried out by inspectors from Ofsted, the 

Care Quality Commission, HM Inspectorate of Constabulary and Fire and Rescue Services, and 

HM Inspectorate of Probation in six local authorities in England include: professionals have 

made progress in dealing with the immediate challenges presented by the volume of cases of 

domestic abuse; too little work is being done to prevent domestic abuse and repair the damage 

that it does. The report calls for: a national public service initiative to raise awareness of 

domestic abuse and violence; and for a greater focus on perpetrators and better strategies for 

the prevention of domestic abuse. 
 

Source: Ofsted  Date: 19 September 2017 
 

Further information:  The multi -agency response to children to children living with domestic abuse (PDF) 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://www.barnardos.org.uk/news/press_releases.htm?ref=126384
http://www.barnardos.org.uk/onlineshop/pdf/Childhoods_in%20Digital_leaflet_v3_Online.pdf
https://www.gov.uk/government/news/prevention-and-repair-essential-in-domestic-abuse-cases
https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/645642/JTAI_domestic_abuse_18_Sept_2017.pdf
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Glossary   

CDOP Child Death Overview Panel 

CSE Child Sexual Exploitation 

DCS Department of Children Services 

EGA Local Government Association 

EIF Early Intervention Foundation 

EPI Education Policy Institute 

HBSC Health Behaviour School-age Children 

HMIP Her Majesty's Inspectorate of Prisons  

LGBT Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender 

LSCB Local Safeguarding Children Board 

MP Member of Parliment 

NCB National Childen’s Board 

NHS FT National Health Service Foundation Trust 

OSCB Oxfordshire Safeguarding Children Board 

SCR Serious Case Review 

SEN Special Educational Needs 

 


